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Cranes return to breed in Lincolnshire after 400 years 

 
Common Crane with juvenile at Willow Tree Fen (Image © Lincolnshire Wildlife Trust) 
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During lockdown, wildlife responded to the relative tranquillity of our nature reserves. Bitterns 
boomed at nature reserves in the south of the county as well as at Far Ings in the north. Several pairs 
of skylark and meadow pipit nested close to paths. But most dramatic was the return of cranes to 
Lincolnshire; the last piece of the fen's jigsaw! 
 
A pair of cranes arrived at Willow Tree Fen in late April. They saw off several other pairs of cranes, 
indicating that they were holding a territory, and stayed on site. Cranes are very vulnerable to 
disturbance, preferring secluded sites away from human activity. As lockdown eased, we kept Willow 
Tree Fen closed in the hope that they would stay. This decision paid-off. Early in June, a crane chick 
was spotted, making them the first cranes to breed in Lincolnshire for over 400 years. 
 
The pair probably arrived from the nearby breeding population on the Ouse and Nene Washes in 
Cambridgeshire. It’s only about 20 miles as the crane flies.  
 
They are likely to be breeding for the first time and as such, the chances of success are still low. It 
takes a lot to bring up young crane chicks. But they become better parents with experience and we 
hope that, even if they are not successful this year, they will return in future years. 
 
In Medieval England cranes represented the noblest quarry and formed an important part of Medieval 
feasts. In 1465, to celebrate George Neville’s enthronement as Archbishop of York, the banquet 
included 204 cranes. But, due to habitat loss and hunting, they went extinct in the UK. The last 
evidence of breeding in England was in 1542. 
 
However in the late 1970s, they returned to Norfolk and successfully bred in 1981. Cranes have bred in 
the UK every year since. The most recent survey revealed a record 56 breeding pairs in 2019, with 47 
attempting to breed and successfully rearing 26 chicks, bringing the total population to an estimate of 
more than 200 birds. 
 
Please note at the time of writing Willow Tree Fen is closed (check LWT website for updates).  The 
paths, birdwatching hides and toilet facilities are also closed. There is very limited car parking provided 
with views over the reserve. Telescopes are recommended. No dogs. This article first appeared in the 
Summer 2020 LWT Lapwings Magazine (via Rachel Shaw ​https://www.lincstrust.org.uk/​) 
 
LBC Membership Issues. 
For a number of years now the administration of the membership has been handled by the 
membership team of the Lincolnshire Wildlife Trust from their headquarters in Horncastle. They 
provide a similar service to the Lincs Naturalists Union. It has become apparent though that due 
initially to staff sickness but more recently to personnel changes and furloughing that some services 
have been delayed. It became apparent that new members who had joined since the New Year hadn’t 
received their enrolment package.  
 
This has now been addressed and thank you for your patience. The packaging and distribution of the 
2018 report, normally handled by LWT, during lockdown has this year been done in house. Everyone 
should have received their report towards the end of April but if anyone hasn’t received a copy please 
get in contact. 
 
Mike Harrison 
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Honey Buzzard Survey 2020-21 
 
Just a reminder there is a national Honey-buzzard Survey planned for 2020 and 2021. This survey is being 
coordinated by Rob Clements, Steve Roberts and Ken Shaw who have been working on this species for many 
years, with support from the Rare Breeding Birds Panel. Following travel relaxations across Britain, it now 
permissible to conduct fieldwork for this survey during July and August 2020, as planned. However, because of 
the limited opportunities for fieldwork preparations earlier this year, it is currently expected that the survey will 
continue in 2021. Fieldworkers should only undertake Honey-buzzard surveys if relevant Covid-19 legislation 
and guidelines continue to permit, and only if volunteers are able to follow relevant social distancing and other 
health and safety practices, and that they respect the wishes of landowners and managers. As this survey is 
intended to run over two years, we expect to be able to achieve good survey coverage regardless of the impact 
of Covid-19 in 2020. 
  
Rob, Steve and Ken are keen to encourage local raptor workers to spend some time looking for Honey-buzzards 
in suitable habitat this year, mainly in July and August. There is more detailed information about the 
organisation and methodology on the RBBP website (http://www.rbbp.org.uk/rbbp-surveys-HZ.htm). 

All records of Honey-buzzards collected as part of the survey should be submitted to the survey coordinator for 
the country in question (or can be sent to secretary@rbbp.org.uk). The RBBP recommends the use of this form to 
submit records and also to ensure the recording of survey effort when Honey-buzzards were not detected. 
  
The survey team strongly encourages observers to submit all records directly to the relevant County Recorder, 
As in many other counties, Honey-buzzard is a rarity in Lincolnshire requiring a description to be submitted for 
acceptance. 
 
Phil Hyde. 
 
Rose-coloured Starling influx 
 
Rosy Starlings are well-known as an occasionally irruptive, nomadic species originating in eastern Europe and 
Asia. Such an event began in mid-May with a significant number racing the UK from the end of May summarised 
in this Bird Guides article https://www.birdguides.com/news/rosy-starling-invasion-gathers-pace/. 
Hundreds have been logged in France and in the UK to date there have been a minimum of 115 records. 
Lincolnshire has had just two confirmed records, typically 
both seen in private gardens and reported by local 
householders, one in Skegness known from a photograph 
only and a second in Mablethorpe witnessed by several 
LBC members and other birders. There have been one or 
two other, as yet unconfirmed reports, too. LBC would like 
to log all records of this species in 2020 so please send us 
the details. As here, they are commonly reported by 
householders who see them at a garden feeder with 
Common Starlings. 
 
Phil Hyde. 
Image of mablethorpe 2020 bird © Owen Beaumont 
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Update - Cut End Bird Hide 
 
As you may know the lock to the Cut End Hide was vandalised earlier in the year. 
 
In July 2020 Steve Keightley arranged for a locksmith to repair the lock. The lock is again working and still works 
with the original keys. 
 
After the repair the hide was swept out, cleaned and the rubbish was removed. 
 
We would like to encourage members/visitors to take rubbish home with them as getting rubbish from hide to 
car park in any quantity is problematic without gate keys. 
 
 
 

 
 

A photo of the Cut End Hide rubbish! 
 

The Lincolnshire Bird Club would like to thank Steve Keightley for organising the repair of the lock and for 
Antony Bentley (RSPB) for getting vehicle access along the sea bank for the locksmith! 
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